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The question of how to deal with the past in any society is vexing. This question has become
increasingly relevant in Northern Ireland since devolution was restored in March 2007.
However, opinions on whether the past should be dealt with or not are divided. This paper
will highlight some issues that could be considered within the debate, hopefully to assist in
moving it forward.

The paper has four parts. Firstly, I will talk about the breadth of the issue of dealing with the
past. Secondly, the question of victims of political violence will be discussed. Third, some
points about the idea of a truth commission for Northern Ireland will be outlined. And finally
I will conclude by extracting five broad lessons that may be helpful in thinking about dealing
with the past in any society in transition.

1. Depth and width of the process of dealing with the past

Dealing with the past and building reconciliation is a long-term, deep and wide process.
There are multiple (generally context specific) ways used to deal with the past in different
countries. In a submission such as this it is difficult to outline all of these. Furthermore,
research in Northern Ireland has shown that reconciliation is a multifaceted concept in itself
and is also defined in different ways in different contexts. 2 Although in this paper I will
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make reference to a truth commission, for example, it is important that we think about
‘dealing with the past’ as a process much wider than a narrow debate on truth commissions.
One criticism I would have of the South African approach in particular was an over-reliance
on stressing the South African Truth and Reconciliation Commission (TRC) as the primary
mechanism for dealing with the past. Clearly a range of mechanisms were going to be
necessary over a long period of time.

The Healing Through Remembering consultation process carried out in 2001 was the first
public and civil society investigation focusing on strategies for dealing with the past in
Northern Ireland. 3 Their consultation identified fourteen key approaches to dealing with the
past. 4 These include: storytelling and oral history; memorials; museums, exhibitions and art;
public and collective commemorations; truth recovery processes; other forms of legal
processes such as trials and inquiries; community and intercommunity interactions; support
for individuals and victims; research and social policy development; a Centre for
remembrance; a financial response, i.e. establishing a memorial fund for victims, and a
satisfactory compensation system; education and training; supporting current remembering
processes; and self-examination of institutions, and apologies.

Specifically, the Project recommends: (1) developing a living memorial museum; (2)
establishing a day of reflection; (3) setting up a network of commemoration projects; (4)
establishing a collective storytelling initiative; (5) establishing an initiative to take the
recommendations forward; and (6) initiating an acknowledgment process towards truth
recovery. With truth recovery, the Project felt that a formal truth-recovery process should be
carefully considered, though only as one part of dealing with the past.

Thus, I think we must approach the dealing with the past debate with this wide view. In
addition, dealing with the past is not a time bound process, it will continue to unfold for years
and decades to come. In South Africa for example there is much unfinished business that has
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still be dealt with despite the truth commission, e.g. reparations, the full truth being
uncovered and the project of commemoration and memorialisation is ongoing.

2. Victims and dealing with the past

Support services for victims of political violence are a critical component of dealing with the
past. A long-term process of dealing with the needs of victims should be put in place. Steps
for addressing the needs of victims have been set up in Northern Ireland from funding
schemes to the recent establishment, albeit controversial in appointment, Victims
Commission. That said, state responses to the impact of the conflict in and about Northern
Ireland have been criticized for being slow and limited. There was until recently a ‘policy
silence’ in the areas of health, social services, education and other provisions for victims of
the conflict. 5 This has resulted in a legacy of distrust, especially of statutory services, within
many community groups working with victims of the conflict. My research and that of others
has shown the process of supporting victims came late in the day and initially was chaotic in
its development. 6 The process is now stabilizing.

The biggest threat to support services in Northern Ireland remains the lack of commitment to
fund and support victims over the long-term. International lessons suggest victims support
needs to continue for decades and the two-year funding cycles seen so far are inadequate.
However thinking about victims within the context of dealing with the past is wider than
providing extensive counselling or setting up public health facilities.

Victims need to be provided with the space to tell their stories, be heard and be officially
acknowledged. However, when considering the question of dealing with the past more
broadly, we should not fall into the simplistic trap of arguing that revealing (telling the truth
or testimony) or storytelling as it is sometimes called, is instantaneously healing. Storytelling
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may be a necessary step, but testimony is not sufficient in itself to heal all victims, address
the wounds of the past or deal with the past more generally. My work and others over the
years has routinely shown that victims are unlikely to divorce the questions of truth, justice,
labelling responsibility for violations, compensation and official acknowledgement, from the
healing process. Therein lies the challenge: setting up sufficient support services for all
victims of political violence could be envisaged, but integrating their other needs—some
perhaps overridden in the name of peace, such as the right to justice—is infinitely more
complex.

Victim rights, and the intricate needs of individual survivors for truth, justice and reparation,
are often negated by compromises made to ensure peace such as the release of political
prisoners. Governments and political parties may find themselves at odds with victims as
political processes often move forward more rapidly than personal processes.

If so,

policymakers and governments will be especially required to deal as best they can with the
frustrations of victims whose rights have been violated—a less than ideal position. We need
to put more thinking into how we can protect victims’ rights and that they are not merely
contingent on political arrangements.

3. A truth commission for Northern Ireland?

Although victims need to be at the forefront of any policy for addressing the past, the
question of dealing with the past and truth-recovery concerns wider society. In 1998 I
undertook research for INCORE at the University of Ulster on whether Northern Ireland
should have a truth commission. I concluded that, at that time, an official truth recovery
process seemed unlikely for Northern Ireland. 7 Others made similar arguments; namely, that
no moral or political authority existed to support an entity such as a truth commission. 8 I
further argued in my research that the balance of power between forces during transition
determined government policy on issues. 9 In Northern Ireland, at that stage, the forces were
too evenly weighed and all sides were opting to leave their truths hidden. As such:
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Most political players demand truth from those they perceive as the other side or sides,
but seem unwilling to offer the truth from their side, or acknowledge and take
responsibility for their actions.

This is mostly because of fear that such

acknowledgement will weaken in the new dispensation and that the truth may be used
against them within the context of the delicate peace that prevails. There are also those
in Northern Ireland who refuse to accept that they did anything wrong or that their
action (or inaction) was complicit in perpetuating the conflict. 10

I have subsequently continued research in the area and clearly some of the power balances
have not shifted significantly. However what has changed is the political system has become
more stable. In addition, initiatives such as Healing Through Remembering have shown what
may be possible; that is for people from different backgrounds to reach some consensus on a
way forward for dealing with the past as evident in the truth-recovery options report
developed by the group. 11 Drawing from the lessons of this project it is clear that trust
building, co-operation and a spirit of generosity are key to moving the process forward. I
revisit this point at the end of this section.

That said, the end point has not shifted significantly from my earlier research and at a public
level support for such truth recovery seems mixed. Lundy and McGovern recently carried
out a survey through the Northern Ireland Life and Times Survey on public views about a
truth commission. They found in a representative survey of Northern Ireland that 50% of
people surveyed felt a truth commission it was important or very important for the future of
Northern Ireland. 12 The research a truth commission was defined as ‘an inquiry where
everyone would have to tell the truth about things to do with the “troubles”’. There were
some minor religious differences in responses. According to the research “Catholics were a
little more likely to state that a truth commission was either important or very important for
the future (58% [of Catholic respondents]) than those of no religion (55%) and more again
than Protestants (44%), although even in the latter case this represented more people than
those that thought it unimportant (33%)”. 13 A sizeable proportion of people felt it was
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‘Neither’ important nor unimportant (19%), and 28% felt it was unimportant. This research
gives the best statistical indication yet of how the public feel about such an issue.

The

researchers conclude that “opinion is therefore quite divided on the idea of a truth
commission for Northern Ireland”. 14 In addition, even those that were supportive of the idea
doubted how effect it would be, i.e. 84% of those surveyed did not think you would
‘necessarily get the truth’ from a truth commission. 15

The debate and the intricacies of dealing with the past however has gained political and
public momentum in the last few years. In terms of dealing with the past there has been,
among others: the Bloody Sunday Inquiry; commissions to investigate disappearances;
inquiries into political murders north and south; cases before the European Court of Human
Rights; the Historical Enquiries Team; and of course the Consultative Group on the Past set
up by the British government to provide ways forward on the dealing with the past
question. 16 There have also been attempts to catalogue the deaths associated with the conflict,
linking organizations and the State directly to different killings, and creating victim lists. 17
Compared to other conflicts the nature and the extent of the conflict is fairly well known.

At the civil society level, the Healing Through Remembering initiative, which has brought
together former loyalist and republican combatants, British soldiers, members of the PSNI,
victims of the conflict, people from church and civil society backgrounds, academics and
others, to debate ways of dealing with the past. It has attempted to drive the debate in an
inclusive way from the bottom-up, this is unprecedented internationally as far I know. It has
produced a document, Making Peace with the Past that outlines 5 detailed options for dealing
with the past. 18
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Other organizations have also produced options. Several years ago a group of organizations
within the republican community produced the Eolas document. 19 EPIC which works with
former loyalist prisoners also carried out a community consultation. They concluded that
although they would like to “get the truth out as we see it”, that loyalism had little to gain
from a truth recovery process. The view was that is would reinforce “stigmatisation,
criminalisation and even demonisation of loyalist ex-prisoners” 20 . It also appears concerns
remain that a truth commission would be a form of a “Republican Trojan Horse” that would
be used undermine loyalism and the state. 21

At the moment various victims groups are carrying out internal discussions and consultations
on this issue.

There are also community processes that have sought truth recovery in other ways such as
Ardoyne Commemoration Project. 22

This approach, where truth is built from local

narratives, is found, according to those who participated in it, to assist in dealing with intracommunity conflict, recognition and acknowledgment, and building community participation
and interaction. 23 Its main limitation is that information from outside agencies is difficult to
obtain when the focus is at the community level. 24 Healing Through Remembering has
recorded over 30 storytelling initiatives taking place in and about Northern Ireland. 25
More recently different organizations, mainly those dealing with State violence, 26 have also
called for a truth commission. This was based on several factors but one of the main
conclusions they came to was that “current investigatory, prosecutorial and judicial
arrangements offer no realistic prospect of truth recovery for bereaved families”. They
proposed an international independent truth commission that is more than storytelling which
“should be available as a mechanism for all victims who wish to have their cases investigated
19
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thoroughly”. They argue the Commission should examine “British and Irish State policies
and actions and those of non state actors and the role of civil society in both jurisdictions”. 27

There is also a body of critical scholarship emerging from Northern Ireland on transitional
justice. Some have questioned the overly legalistic approach, for example in the Bloody
Sunday Inquiry. 28 Others have called for legal humility and urged the legal profession to
connect with civil society initiatives and create space for other actors to play a role in justice
provision. 29 The way transition is conceptualized in the transitional justice field has also been
critically examined. 30 In addition, the role of gender in transitional justice processes 31 and
masculinity 32 have been explored by scholars in Northern Ireland.

Thus, it would be untrue to say that Northern Ireland is not capable of dealing with the past or
is not dealing with the past, especially when we look at the various initiatives taking place.
Rather the question is whether more is needed and whether a structured collective process is
necessary.

Some comparative thoughts

The mandate of the South African TRC compelled it to investigate the ‘causes, nature and
extent’ of the South African conflict. The TRC could have ventured more daringly into the
‘nature and extent’ of the conflict. In addition, the TRC could have fostered a greater
recognition of the need for multiple and ongoing mechanisms over time to continue truth
finding and deliver justice in South Africa. However, the South African TRC elucidated the
broad causal and historical picture fairly well. This was made easier because a widely
accepted truth already existed, i.e., apartheid was a morally abhorrent system that brutalised
27
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many. But, on assessment, the TRC did not simply highlight that apartheid was a crime
against humanity—uncomfortable ‘truths’ of firmly held narratives about on all sides the
South African conflict were challenged.

Contrary to this, the multitude of initiatives taking place in Northern Ireland, largely
unofficial, mean the ‘nature and extent’ of the conflict is well documented. Ongoing projects
and compilation of ‘victim lists’ 33 have documented the extent of the conflict in Northern
Ireland in great detail, although developing an official list of those injured and killed in the
conflict would be a worthwhile endeavour.

However, unlike South Africa, agreeing on or at least having a broadly accepted narrative of
the ‘causes’ of the Northern Ireland conflict is one of the biggest challenges to building some
form of reconciliation into the future. The fear—not to mention complexity—of exploring
the ‘causes’ in an open, honest and inclusive way is the principal obstacle to engaging in a
macro truth finding process.

Such a process, if designed correctly and impartially, would mean for all parties involved—
including the governments, political parties, security forces, paramilitaries and the public at
large—potentially compromising on long-held beliefs about the causes of the conflict. Or at
least they would need to be prepared to allow their own perspectives to be scrutinized, and
perhaps judged mistaken or misguided. The challenge such a process might present is a
reason many would not support the idea of a truth commission, but equally this could be the
very reasons for making such a recommendation.

A truth commission for Northern Ireland?

Many questions remain about the past and the secrets of the ‘dirty war’. For some victims the
question of justice remains pressing. Although some apologies have been made, genuine
acknowledgment from the governments, paramilitaries and wider institutions that had a role
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in the past such as churches, the judiciary, the media, the educational establishment, and
those allocating services such as housing, has not been forthcoming.

When the particular question of truth recovery is raised in Northern Ireland typical responses
follow: the truth is too unsettling; everyone has secrets and it is safer to leave these alone;
Northern Ireland is small and the violence intimate, truth-telling would be destabilising;
justice cannot be delivered; the Agreement has already granted early release and state forces
will never be held to account; truth-recovery is too expensive; acknowledgement can only be
forthcoming once culpability has been conclusively established; no one would tell the truth
anyway; and there are also those that fear truth is damaging and will destroy the peace
process. Lundy and McGovern found, as was mentioned, that although some 50% of people
thought a truth commission was important in Northern Ireland, 84% did not think that you
would “necessarily get the truth” from a truth commission. 34 This points to high levels of
social distrust.

Working with Healing Through Remembering over the years, and through my own research,
I have heard all the arguments made above about why a truth commission would not be
possible. What is interesting about them from the international perspective however is that
they are also the arguments used by other countries when arguing for a structured approach to
dealing with the past, especially a truth commission.

I have heard people from Liberia to Peru argue for a truth commission because they fear that
if nothing is done one version of the past will dominate history. They would rather have all
accounts of the past on the table because all will come out tarnished, even those who think
everything they did was correct.

Similarly, if no one wants to “come clean” then an

independent body with powers such as search, subpoena and seizure should be put in place to
investigate the past. Those who do not cooperate, including the state, should be labeled as
uncooperative.

Some victims also voice the need for alternative mechanisms to courts

because courts often fail to deliver justice, especially en masse. And finally, contrary to the
view that truth is damaging, many argue that if the truth about the past does not come out, it
will pollute the future.

34
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So where does this leave the larger questions about the past in Northern Ireland? For me it
highlights how people are better at articulating why the past should be avoided rather that
why it should be confronted. What is at the heart of this resistance?

Graham Hayes writes:

The perpetrators fear the truth because of the guilt of their actions; the benefactors fear
the truth because of the ‘silence’ of their complicity; some victims fear the truth
because of the apprehension of forgetting through the process of forgiveness; and other
victims fear the truth because it is too painful to bear. 35

Hayes’ comments command respect for the difficulty of acknowledging the past, while they
pose a challenge to us all. To this end, the question we have to ask today is: Why is it that we
are better at thinking of why not to address the past than arguing why we should? Giving the
reason that people will not tell the truth as a justification why we should not interrogate the
past is a case in point. Yes, lingering half-truths and lies, and a failure to take responsibility
for actions and inactions is a reason we should be wary when considering the issue of truth
recovery, but it is also a reason why truth recovery is an imperative.

One critical question needs to be answered at this stage: is truth about past violations a right?
Do we think knowing about the past from all sides, including paramilitaries, the two
governments, as well as institutions that shaped the past from churches to the media, is
important in principle? If so, then surely the next step is not to list all the reasons this will
never be possible, but rather to ask how society can ensure truth can be delivered in a way
that has political and social backing, independence and integrity.

If we decide not actively seek truth then we have to account for why they are making a
conscious decision not account for violations in the past and explain why this is thought to be
appropriate. This is not a practical question but a principled question of rights.
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This is not to say that truth commissions or any other truth recovery mechanism can
miraculously find “a truth”, which is obviously a difficult concept in itself. They are also not
an end in themselves. There are no quick fixes. But I hope today we can think about the
question of dealing with the past, and truth recovery specifically, from this angle.

This will mean we might have to consider different options but we also need to think about
the process of moving this debate forward.

Conceivably a more significant official and national attempt to deal with the past in Northern
Ireland will only take place—as optimistic or perhaps impossible as it sounds—once the
hard-nosed desire to score political points from the past is replaced by a more reconciliatory
discourse across-the-board. This would need to be built on the recognition that at some point
laying the past bare will be needed, and that this is the greatest, albeit difficult, guarantee of a
stable future in the decades to come. A delicate balance needs to be struck.

On one level, a degree of reconciliation is needed for all to agree to any official truth
recovery process. Yet, at the same time, such reconciliation cannot compromise the truth that
should emerge. This will require political courage and, dare I say, a level of grace and
generosity seldom seen in Northern Ireland’s conflicted history. 36 Leadership, primarily by
political representatives and the governments, needs to be shown.

Conclusion: lessons learned

This section briefly outlines some of the lessons from my research and work on local and
international transitional justice issues that may be relevant to our discussions today.

1. Inclusivity, consensus and respecting victim rights: Any initiative to deal with the past
works best if it is broadly inclusive and is driven by consensus. Victims also need to have
their say in any process. But equally it is naïve to think that most victims will be satisfied
with processes that develop if they are politically constrained. Continuing discussion and
space for victims to put their views across are important. Investigation and, potentially,
prosecutions will be high on victims’ agendas if international experience is anything to go by.
36
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This needs to be respected and become part of the debate from the outset; much more work
needs to be done on the issue of victims rights in the transitional justice field. Victims’ rights
are often an afterthought after a political deal is made, rather than the place we should be
working from.

2. Victim-centred but society wide: Any process of dealing with the past must not only
focus on victims alone because society generally has a responsibility to address the legacy of
the past. Although processes for dealing with the past need to be victim-centred, the voting
public more widely, governments, political parties, organisations, paramilitaries, security
forces and public institutions need to be part of the process of dealing with the past. They all
have a role in acknowledging the part they themselves played in the conflict and in finding
ways to contribute effectively to addressing the consequences of conflict and meeting the
needs of victims. The example of the South African TRC sectoral or institutional hearings 37
could be instructive in that regard.

3. Transparency and public accountability: Any process of remembering or dealing with
the past needs to be transparent and publicly accountable. In South Africa, for example,
selecting truth commissioners was a public process. The public was asked to nominate
individuals that they felt had a good human rights track record to be commissioners. These
individuals, some three hundred, were then interviewed in public by a selection panel
selected by President Mandela 38 and in the full glare of television cameras. Their pasts were
open to discussion if necessary and the public could send in questions to the panel if they
wanted. Finally seventeen individuals were selected. In this way, the legitimacy of the
commission was built from the start. This teaches us that transparency in selection process
and operation is vital in truth-recovery related processes or any dealing with the past
initiative.

4. Authentic investment in uncovering the truth in a wide-ranging manner: A genuine
strategy for dealing with a violent past should not merely be set up for pragmatic and political
37
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reasons. There are several countries where truth commissions have been used as a way of
‘whitewashing’ the past. There needs to be an authentic investment in uncovering the truth
and dealing with the past as ways of learning lessons for the future. As mentioned at the start
of this paper, dealing with the past is also a long term and multifaceted, and cannot be
reduced to one mechanism.

5. Long-term commitment to reconciliation and not point-scoring: Dealing with decades
of conflict is long term, complex and time-consuming. It will not entail a single approach or
model, and the past cannot simply be put to rest. International lessons suggest it takes
decades. There are no quick fixes, as was mentioned earlier. We should not rush into
opinions on different methods before we have agreed that remembering, acknowledgement,
truth and justice are important issues for victims and society at large. These are the principles
from which any process needs to begin.
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